
New	journalist	of	the	year	–	Luke	Barratt	

FOI:	No	fire	risk	assessment	since	2015	

Luke’s	first	full	week	employed	as	a	journalist	began	on	Monday	12	June.	Two	days	later	he	found	
himself	thrown	head	first	into	a	breaking	international	news	event:	the	rapidly	emerging	Grenfell	
Tower	disaster.		

Luke	responded	not	by	being	cowed	by	this	but	by	breaking	several	stories	which	set	the	national	
agenda,	were	reported	all	around	the	world	and	saw	him	appear	on	prime	time	television.		

The	most	eye-catching	was	his	ability	to	secure	a	Freedom	of	Information	Act	response	on	the	
morning	of	the	fire	showing	its	last	recorded	risk	assessment	was	December	2015.	He	had	previously	
been	conducting	research	into	fire	risk	assessments,	and	he	noticed	Kensington	and	Chelsea’s	
response	was	outstanding.	Chasing	this	up	he	secured	a	response	and	the	scoop.		

While	he	immediately	went	to	them	for	a	response,	KCTMO	later	disputed	the	accuracy	of	the	
spreadsheet.	The	reason	for	this	discrepancy	is	still	unclear.	

Fire	safeguards	in	Grenfell	were	temporarily	removed	during	refurbishment	

His	second	scoop	of	the	day	came	later	that	morning.	After	securing	the	fire	risk	assessment	story,	
Luke	turned	his	focus	to	the	planning	documents	for	the	refurbishment	of	the	tower.		

These	bore	fruit.	He	discovered	that	fire	safeguards	between	floors	were	removed	during	the	
refurbishment	to	fit	new	gas	pipes	in	the	building.	These	were	supposed	to	have	been	replaced,	but	
as	TV	images	showed	fire	ripping	through	the	building	Luke’s	story	threw	the	refurbishment	even	
more	keenly	into	the	spotlight.	He	later	appeared	on	BBC	News	to	discuss	the	story.		

While	this	story	was	‘out	there’	in	the	public	domain,	Luke	was	the	first	and	only	journalist	to	spot	it.	
Doing	so	required	a	clear	head	in	a	rapidly	developing	news	environment,	the	ability	to	quickly	
source	and	secure	official	documents	and	a	razor-sharp	news	sense	–	in	short	the	key	skills	of	any	
good	journalist.		

Fire	risk	assessor	for	Grenfell	revealed	

Luke	continued	to	sieve	through	documents,	and	on	Friday	broke	the	news	that	the	risk	assessor	of	
the	building	had	been	appointed	on	the	basis	of	competitive	price	and	a	willingness	to	challenge	the	
fire	brigade	over	“excessive”	requirements.	

This	attracted	the	attention	of	a	source	who	advised	Luke	to	search	through	specific	KCTMO	reports	
–	revealing	the	name	of	the	assessor	as	Carl	Stokes.	To	confirm	this,	Luke	secured	his	company	
address	and	travelled	to	Witney	to	confront	him.	Able	only	to	speak	to	his	accountant,	he	put	the	
story	to	Mr	Stokes	and	received	a	‘no	comment’	response.	This	allowed	Inside	Housing	to	exclusively	
name	the	risk	assessor	two	weeks	after	the	blaze	–	a	scoop	later	falsely	claimed	by	the	Daily	Mail.		

After	publication,	Luke	received	a	comment	from	Mr	Stokes’	representatives	which	allowed	him	to	
later	break	the	news	that	Grenfell’s	cladding	had	not	been	risk	assessed.		

	

https://www.insidehousing.co.uk/news/news/kctmo-appointed-competitively-priced-fire-risk-assessment-consultant-50993
https://www.insidehousing.co.uk/news/news/kctmo-appointed-competitively-priced-fire-risk-assessment-consultant-50993
http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-4657984/Grenfell-safety-consultant-urged-council-hide-failings.html
https://www.insidehousing.co.uk/news/news/grenfell-cladding-was-not-risk-assessed-despite-lfb-warning-51221









